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Fast Letter 03-04

SUBJ:  Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia to be added to the list of presumptive disabilities associated with exposure to herbicides.

The National Academy of Sciences Institute of Medicine released its latest biennial report on the health effects of herbicide exposure, Veterans and Agent Orange: Update 2002, on January 23, 2003.  Based on this report, Secretary Principi has determined that a positive association exists between exposure to herbicides and the subsequent development of Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia (CLL).

A draft regulation has been prepared which will amend 38 C.F.R. §3.309(e), adding CLL as a presumptive disease associated with exposure to herbicides.  No claims for service connection for CLL based on herbicide exposure may be granted based on the presumption until final regulations are published later this year.  You may, however, develop the claims as appropriate.

Claims for service connection for leukemias other than CLL may be adjudicated under existing regulations.

Work Control and Credit

Use end product 405 to control, develop and monitor CLL claims while we await regulatory authority to consider them as service connected on a presumptive basis.  Establish EP 405, using the date of receipt as the date of claim.  When the regulation is final, you will need to establish the appropriate work credit end product (e.g. 115, 025) using the date the regulation becomes final as the date of claim on all claims received on or before that date.  The existing EP 405 will continue as a companion end product to allow monitoring of the volume and progress of these claims.  Claims received after the final regulation is published will require establishment of both end products with the date of receipt as the date of claim.  Clear both end products when a final decision is made on the claim.  

If claims for other disabilities are received with the CLL claim, establish the EP that would normally apply.  Record that EP for work credit when the other issues are decided.  Note that the EP 405 for the CLL claim must remain pending.
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Please ensure that all claims processing personnel are aware of these requirements.  Until replacement systems are in place, which will capture this data for us, we must use such duplication so that we can answer questions from stakeholders and other interested parties about the impact of the regulation.  Please also ensure that any local use of EP 405 is discontinued immediately.  

Once the final regulation is published, all ratings involving the issue of service connection for CLL based on herbicide exposure must be prepared using RBA 2000.

Questions concerning this issue should be submitted to the Q&A mailbox at VAVBAWAS/CO/21Q&A by the station Question Coordinator (see Fast Letter 02-04).
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